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The meeting will provide an 
opportunity to review compliance with 
the operator qualification rule, to clarify 
operator qualification requirements, and 
to hear compliance issues from Federal 
and State pipeline safety personnel, 
industry, and the public. All persons 
attending the meeting will have an 
opportunity to comment on operator 
qualification compliance issues and to 
question the expert panel on the new 
operator qualification compliance 
protocols. 

Issued in Washington, DC on December 13, 
2002. 
Richard D. Huriaux, 
Manager, Regulations, Office of Pipeline 
Safety. 
[FR Doc. 02–32270 Filed 12–27–02; 4:07 pm] 
BILLING CODE 4910–60–P 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Federal Railroad Administration 

49 CFR Part 219 

[Docket No. 2001–11213, Notice No. 2] 

RIN 2130–AA81 

Alcohol and Drug Testing: 
Determination of Minimum Random 
Testing Rates for 2003 

AGENCY: Federal Railroad 
Administration (FRA), DOT. 
ACTION: Notice of determination. 

SUMMARY: Using data from Management 
Information System annual reports, FRA 
has determined that the 2001 rail 
industry random testing positive rate 
was 0.77 percent for drugs and 0.21 
percent for alcohol. Since the industry- 
wide random drug testing positive rate 
continues to be below 1.0 percent, the 
Federal Railroad Administrator 
(Administrator) has determined that the 
minimum annual random drug testing 
rate for the period January 1, 2003 
through December 31, 2003 will remain 
at 25 percent of covered railroad 
employees. Since the random alcohol 
testing violation rate has remained 
below 0.5 percent for the last two years, 
the Administrator has determined that 
the minimum random alcohol testing 
rate will remain at 10 percent of covered 
railroad employees for the period 
January 1, 2003 through December 31, 
2003. 
DATES: This notice of determination is 
effective upon publication. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Lamar Allen, Alcohol and Drug Program 
Manager, Office of Safety Enforcement, 
Mail Stop 25, Federal Railroad 
Administration, 1120 Vermont Avenue, 

NW., Washington, DC 20005, 
(Telephone: (202) 493–6313). 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Administrator’s Determination of 2003 
Random Drug and Alcohol Testing 
Rates 

In a final rule published on December 
2, 1994 (59 FR 62218), FRA announced 
that it will set future minimum random 
drug and alcohol testing rates according 
to the rail industry’s overall positive 
rate, which is determined using annual 
railroad drug and alcohol program data 
taken from FRA’s Management 
Information System. Based on this data, 
the Administrator publishes a Federal 
Register notice each year, announcing 
the minimum random drug and alcohol 
testing rates for the following year (see 
49 CFR 219.602, 608). 

Under this performance-based system, 
FRA may lower the minimum random 
drug testing rate to 25 percent whenever 
the industry-wide random drug positive 
rate is less than 1.0 percent for two 
calendar years while testing at 50 
percent. (For both drugs and alcohol, 
FRA reserves the right to consider other 
factors, such as the number of positives 
in its post-accident testing program, 
before deciding whether to lower annual 
minimum random testing rates). FRA 
will return the rate to 50 percent if the 
industry-wide random drug positive rate 
is 1.0 percent or higher in any 
subsequent calendar year. 

In 1994, FRA set the 1995 minimum 
random drug testing rate at 25 percent 
because 1992 and 1993 industry drug 
testing data indicated a random drug 
testing positive rate below 1.0 percent; 
since then FRA has continued to set the 
minimum random drug testing rate at 25 
percent as the industry positive rate has 
consistently remained below 1.0 
percent. In this notice, FRA announces 
that the minimum random drug testing 
rate will remain at 25 percent of covered 
railroad employees for the period 
January 1, 2003 through December 31, 
2003, since the industry random drug 
testing positive rate for 2001 was 0.77 
percent. 

FRA implemented a parallel 
performance-based system for random 
alcohol testing. Under this system, if the 
industry-wide violation rate is less than 
1.0 percent but greater than 0.5 percent, 
the rate will be 25 percent. FRA will 
raise the rate to 50 percent if the 
industry-wide violation rate is 1.0 
percent or higher in any subsequent 
calendar year. FRA may lower the 
minimum random alcohol testing rate to 
10 percent whenever the industry-wide 
violation rate is less than 0.5 percent for 
two calendar years while testing at a 
higher rate. Since the industry-wide 

violation rate for alcohol has remained 
below 0.5 percent for the last two years, 
FRA is maintaining the minimum 
random alcohol testing rate at 10 
percent of covered railroad employees 
for the period January 1, 2003 through 
December 31, 2003. 

This notice sets the minimum random 
testing rates required next year. 
Railroads remain free, as always, to 
conduct random testing at higher rates. 

Issued in Washington, DC, on December 
20, 2002. 
Alan Rutter, 
Administrator. 
[FR Doc. 02–33108 Filed 12–31–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4910–06–P 

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE 

National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration 

50 CFR Parts 648 

[Docket No. 021017239–2322–02 ; I.D. 
091902F] 

RIN 0648–AQ15 

Fisheries of the Northeastern United 
States; Atlantic Mackerel, Squid, and 
Butterfish Fisheries 

AGENCY: National Marine Fisheries 
Service (NMFS), National Oceanic and 
Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), 
Commerce. 
ACTION: Final rule and 2003 
specifications. 

SUMMARY: NMFS announces final initial 
specifications for the 2003 fishing year 
for Atlantic mackerel, squid, and 
butterfish (MSB); including an in-season 
adjustment provision for the 2003 
mackerel joint venture processing (JVP) 
annual specification. This action also 
specifies a method for carrying over 
Loligo squid Quarter I underages into 
Quarter III. The intent of this final rule 
is to promote the development and 
conservation of the MSB resource. 
DATES: Effective February 3, 2003. 
ADDRESSES: Copies of supporting 
documents used by the Mid-Atlantic 
Fishery Management Council, including 
the Environmental Assessment (EA) and 
Regulatory Impact Review (RIR), Final 
Regulatory Flexibility Analysis (FRFA), 
are available from: Patricia A. Kurkul, 
Regional Administrator, Northeast 
Regional Office, NMFS, One Blackburn 
Drive, Gloucester, MA 01930–2298. The 
EA/RIR/FRFA is accessible via the 
Internet at http://www.nero.nmfs.gov. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Paul 
H. Jones, Fishery Policy Analyst, 978– 
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